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BOARD MEETING DATE:  June 23, 2020

	DATE:
	Thursday, June 11, 2020

	TO:
	Board of County Commissioners

	FROM:
	Aaron Kenneston, Emergency Management Administrator
(775) 337-5898, akenneston@washoecounty.us

	THROUGH:
	Kate Thomas, Assistant County Manager
(775-328-2008), KAThomas@washoecounty.us

	SUBJECT:
	Recommendation that a material breach of the contract between Washoe County and Cerecare Clinical Corporation for purchase of SDI viral test kits for COVID-19 has occurred and the contract should be terminated, on the advice of the Washoe County Emergency Management and Homeland Security Program and Washoe County Health District.  Determination of a material breach of contract by Cerecare includes but is not limited to Cerecare’s failure to adequately provide viable test kits and timely notice of testing results as specified in the contract. This contract was meant to increase the county’s ability to test and quickly notify positive cases of COVID-19 to allow for isolation and quarantine to stop the spread of disease in our community.  The funding for the contract was provided by Washoe County in the amount of [$825,000] at the recommendation of the Incident Management Team.  (All Commission Districts)




SUMMARY
Recommendation a material breach of the contract between Washoe County and Cerecare Clinical Corporation for purchase of SDI viral test kits for COVID-19 has occurred and the contract should be terminated, on the advice of the Washoe County Emergency Management and Homeland Security Program and Washoe County Health District.  Determination of a material breach of contract by Cerecare includes but is not  limited to Cerecare’s failure to adequately provide viable test kits and timely notice of testing results as specified in the contract. This contract was meant to increase the county’s ability to test and quickly notify positive cases of COVID-19 to allow for isolation and quarantine to stop the spread of disease in our community.  The funding for the contract was provided by Washoe County in the amount of $825,000 and purchased at the request of the Incident Management Team.  (All Commission Districts)

Washoe County Strategic Objective supported by this item:  Stewardship of our Community.
PREVIOUS ACTION
May 12, 2020 (agenda item 10) approved the use of contingency and budget appropriation transfers for budget authority for COVID expenditures (as well as unbudgeted transfers).  

BACKGROUND
The Incident Management Team (IMT) established by agreement between Washoe County and the Cities of Reno and Sparks purchased five thousand (5,000) COVID- 19 test kits with Purchase Order #5500024839, to increase the testing capacity of the Washoe County Health District. The kits were to be primarily used by fire, laws enforcement, and emergency medical services first responders.  They also were available for Center for Disease Control (CDC) designated vulnerable populations such as nursing homes.  The contract specified a 72-hour turnaround from the time kits were mailed to the laboratory to the time the State of Nevada/Washoe County Health District were to receive results.  Unfortunately, this did not occur.  Further, defects were discovered in these testing kits.

The purpose of the COVID-19 testing kits is to determine positive cases so that isolation and quarantine can occur to stop the spread of the disease in Washoe County.  Once the State of Nevada/Washoe County Health District is notified of a positive result, the individual can be informed and isolated, and contact tracing can be conducted.  The longer the delay in notification, the greater the risk to the community as a positive individual is unaware that they are spreading the disease. Rather than the specified 72-hour turnaround, the results of these test kits have taken as long as 11-14 days.  This creates a public health risk as responders continued to work unaware of their positive status.  It also creates a financial burden and risk for Washoe County with increased spread of the disease.

Because negative test results are sent directly to the individuals tested, and the Washoe County Health District only receives notice of positive cases, the issues with the testing kits was not immediately discovered.  It was only until first responders notified the Washoe County Health District that they were not receiving results in a timely manner that the issue was revealed.  Then, upon investigation it was clear that results were being delayed beyond the contractual obligation.  

The tests were initially distributed to the medical staff serving the first responder agencies to administer the tests.  These personnel were the first to discover that some tests were leaking fluid.  Several of the faulty tests were discarded.  This was brought to the attention of the Washoe County Health District Staff.  Upon inspection of the remaining kits in stock several more defective kits were discovered.  

Once the District Health Officer was informed of the delay in results and the defective kits, the Washoe County Health District informed responders to cease the use of this product and the remaining kits were collected.  A total of 3,100 of the 5,000 kits are remaining.  The Washoe County Health District staff contacted Cerecare to return these remaining kits which are unusable and requested a refund for these unused test kits.  The company countered with a proposal that did not include the County receiving reimbursement for the unused kits.

On June 10, 2020 the Washoe County District Attorney sent formal notice to Cerecare Clinical that material breach of contract and a demand for refund of the entire $825,000 paid for the faulty kits and delayed test results would be on the agenda for discussion and possible action at this meeting.  

FISCAL IMPACT
Funding for the purchase of the Cerecare Clinical Corporation’s COVID-19 Test Kits in the amount of [$825,000] has been allocated out of the County General Fund, under the Unified Incident Command Agreement, cost center 101113. Any associated refund/reimbursement will be deposited into the County General Fund

RECOMMENDATION
Recommendation that a material breach of the contract between Washoe County and Cerecare Clinical Corporation for purchase of SDI viral test kits for COVID-19 has occurred and the contract should be terminated, on the advice of the Washoe County Emergency Management and Homeland Security Program and Washoe County Health District.  Determination of a material breach of contract by Cerecare will include but not be limited to whether Cerecare adequately provided viable test kits and timely notice of testing results as specified in the contract. This contract was meant to increase the county’s ability to test and quickly notify positive cases of COVID-19 to allow for isolation and quarantine to stop the spread of disease in our community.  The funding for the contract was provided by Washoe County in the amount of [$825,000] at the recommendation of the Incident Management Team
POSSIBLE MOTION
Should the Board agree with staff’s recommendation, a possible motion would be “move that a material breach of the contract between Washoe County and Cerecare Clinical Corporation for purchase of SDI viral test kits for COVID-19 has occurred and the contract should be terminated, on the advice of the Washoe County Emergency Management and Homeland Security Program and Washoe County Health District.  Determination of a material breach of contract by Cerecare includes but is not limited to Cerecare’s failure to adequately provide viable test kits and timely notice of testing results as specified in the contract. This contract was meant to increase the county’s ability to test and quickly notify positive cases of COVID-19 to allow for isolation and quarantine to stop the spread of disease in our community.  The funding for the contract was provided by Washoe County in the amount of [$825,000] at the recommendation of the Incident Management Team.”
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